

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 14TH MARCH 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, W Graham, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/05:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.

Chairman’s Business
Councillor McConaghy stated that the ACE’s father had died suddenly yesterday and he offered Council’s sympathies to all the family on this sad occasion. 
He made reference to the passing of Mr Willie McBride from Mosside and stated that he had always signed his election forms.

Councillor McConaghy also offered condolences to any families in the Moyle area who had suffered bereavement since the last meeting.
Japan Tragedy
Councillor McConaghy recorded Council’s sympathy on the recent tragedy in Japan and wished a speedy recovery to all those affected.

Welfare of Animals Bill
Councillor Graham stated that he had attended a meeting in Belfast regarding the Welfare of Animals Bill.  He informed members that the Bill proposed that Council be paid £29,000 each year to provide 24 hour cover for the welfare of small animals such as horses, donkeys, dogs and cats.  He stated that Nilga were against Councils taking on this function.  He stated that this would have huge cost implications and that these animals would have to have shelter and care provided until they could be re-homed.  He informed members that Nilga was to write to Councils regarding this issue.
After discussion, Councillor McConaghy suggested that Council await the letter from Nilga before making any response to the Bill.

This was agreed.

MS Centre Ballycastle
Councillor P McShane referred to a letter from the Minister regarding the MS Centre, and stated that it seemed to be heading in the same direction as Rathmoyle.
Councillor Harding supported these comments, she stated that it was not only the respite care but the families and the staff there who had to be considered.

Councillor P McShane stated that there had been no consultation with Council and that it was unfortunate that this had been overlooked.  He stated that the best course of action would be for a letter to be sent to the minister.
Councillor McCambridge enquired if a full consultation had taken place yet and suggested that any letter to the Minister should suggest that Council wished to be consulted.
Councillor Blaney stated that it was a waste of time sending letters to the Minister.  He stated that the x-ray department had been closed, Rathmoyle was to be closed down and that the same thing would happen with the MS Centre.
After further discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That a letter would be sent to the Minister to draw attention to the points made with regard to concerns about the MS Centre in Ballycastle.”

Councillor C McShane stated that a letter should also be sent to the Patient and Client Council to inform them.
This was agreed.

11/05:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14th FEBRUARY 2010
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th February 2010 having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th February 2010 be adopted”.
11/05:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 2010

Alarm at Bushmills Community Centre

In reply to Councillor McIlroy the HTS stated that grant aid had been secured to install an alarm for Bushmills Community centre and that he hoped that this would be operational in the next few weeks.  He stated that he had also been obtaining prices for Mosside.

Councillors McDonnell and P McShane left the meeting at this point.


NIHE open fires

Councillor McIlroy enquired if there had been a reply to Council’s letter.


Councillor McConaghy stated that the NIHE did not want to maintain more than one type of heating in a house.


Councillor McDonnell returned to the meeting at this point.


Councillor McIlroy stated that this was a big problem and that there were more cases of damp now in houses.  He stated that there was no ventilation in kitchens and bathrooms and that tenants were being advised to keep windows open whilst on the other hand they were trying to heat their homes.  He informed members that this did not make sense.

Councillor McConaghy stated that everyone wanted to get the oil heating installed and that they now wanted to change it again.


Councillor McIlroy stated that this was due to the high cost of fuel and that there was little or no ventilation in the old style houses.  He stated that this issue needed to be dealt with.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this point.


Councillor C McShane agreed and stated that there was fuel poverty and that people could not afford to heat their homes.  She stated that the Minister should act on the fact that people were in a situation of poverty.


Amendment to the minutes


At the request of Councillor McCambridge, it was agreed that the minutes would be amended to state that the emptying of one black bin per household was an existing policy.
11/05:04
PRESENTATION – NORTH WEST REGIONAL WASTE MANAGEMENT GROUP – UPDATE ON THE WASTE MANAGEMENT PROJECT (IN COMMITTEE)



After discussion, 




Councillor McCambridge proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,




“That the meeting continue in committee.”



Councillor McConaghy welcomed Mr Eamon Molloy and Mr Jonathon Gray to the meeting.



Mr Molloy outlined the origins of the North West Regional Waste Management Group and outlined some of the European Legislation and Local and National policy which would be relevant to this project.



Mr Molloy reminded members of the structure of the group and went on to outline work in progress to deliver the infrastructure required by 2013/14.




Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.


Following member’s questions and answers Councillor McConaghy thanked Mr Molloy and Mr Gray for the presentation and wished them well in the work still to be completed.



The meeting continued out of committee.

11/05:05
TECHNICAL SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Technical Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.



Supervalu Best Kept Awards – NI Amenity Council for 2011 – 2012


The HTSD stated that entries were once again sought by the NI Amentiy Council for Council to nominate towns and villages in the 2011 Super Valu Best Kept Awards.



He listed the towns and villages to be put forward.  He stated that annual subscription to the NIO Amenity Council was £750.00 plus £140.00 for the areas to be entered into the 2011 competition.


After discussion, it was agreed that the towns and villages listed in the report would be entered for the Supervalu Best Kept Awards and that the Annual subscription to the NI Amenity Council of £75.00 plus £140.00 for the areas to be entered would be paid.


Update on Public Realms Works – Phase 1 and Phase 2


The HTS gave members an outline of Public Realms Works at Ballycastle Harbour, Ballycastle Seafront, Rathlin Harbour, Ballintoy Harbour, Coolranney, Agnews Field, Cushendall Beach Front, O’Kane’s Lay-by and Hamill Terrace.


Councillor Harding enquired about what was happening about the fairy lights at Ballycastle Seafront on the largest tree.



Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.



The HTS stated that this item was being dealt with on the addendum report, he informed members that the tree could be lit but that his concern would be the maintenance and the costs associated with this.



Councillor Harding stated that she felt that uplighting the tree would leave it subject to vandalism and that it would also look out of place in comparison to the others.



Councillor M Black stated that business people at the quay felt that it would be worthwhile to light the big tree but that if this was not possible that additional play equipment could be provided for the park.


Councillor P McShane stated that there was a telehandler which would be valid for the job of installing the lights and maintenance thereafter.  He stated that a kerb had been installed in the Car Park at Ballycastle seafront which had been removed again due to cutting across 12 spaces.  He informed members that lighting for the biggest tree had been passed and that he felt that this was now being used as a scape goat for the mistakes in the other job.  He stated that he had also asked for uplighting for the bridges to be considered.



The HTS stated that he would do whatever Council chooses, but that he was offering technical advice on the implications of lighting the largest tree.


In reply to Councillor P McShane, the HTS stated that the kerbing was put in as per drawings and once the effect on the car parking spaces was realised there was no option but to remove it.  He stated that there had been a contingency built into this project to cover costs.  He stated that the telehandler may reach the majority of the tree but would not reach the full height necessary.


Councillor M Black stated that all feedback regarding the seafront had been very positive.  She informed members that the HTS would light the tree if Council decided upon this action.



Councillor Blaney stated that he could not understand the problem as cherry pickers were used to light the tree in the diamond.  He stated that uplighters had been vandalised at the seafront before.



In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that the cost of uplighting the tree would be £2000 and that the cost of fairy lights would be £7,800.



Councillor Graham stated that this was madness to spend £8,000 lighting a tree.



Councillor P McShane stated that the lighting of this tree had been included in the plan at the start.



The HTS stated that the plan identified 16 trees to be lit but did not specify individual trees.  He informed members that each tree had been allocated 5 sets of lights but that this had been inadequate.  



Councillor Hartin left the meeting at this point.



After discussion,




Councillor McMullan proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,




“That Council defer any decision until it was discovered if 50% funding was still

available for this tree and then proceed.”



After further discussion,




Councillor McCambridge proposed an amendment,




Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That this decision be brought back to Council in any case if the tree was to be 50% funded or not.”

The HTS stated that the NITB funding was timebound and that a decision was required at this meeting

Councillors McMullan and McCambridge withdrew their proposals.

After further discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane,


“That Council proceed with the lighting of the largest tree.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors M Black, Blaney, Harding, McIlroy, C McShane, P McShane and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors O Black, Graham, Hartin and McDonnell voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors McCambridge, McConaghy and McMullan abstained.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that an area had been set aside for a sculpture at the River Bush and that a footway down to a viewing point was also included.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the Public Realms schemes listed were a good news story for Moyle.  He informed members that there was a lot of schemes and a lot of work in one year.
In reply to Councillor McMullan it was agreed that the HTS would bring back any information with regard to any variations which had arisen during the public realms works.

Councillor M Black enquired if additional waste bins could be provided at Ballycastle Seafront on the side of the shops.

The HTS stated that this had not been identified as a problem area but that he would look into this.
Update on Gunagh Play Area
The HTS stated that the play equipment had been ordered and the contractor was due to start on site week beginning 21st March 2011.  He informed members that the local primary school had requested that they would like to be involved in a sod cutting ceremony and a date of Thursday 16th March at 11:00am had been proposed.
After discussion, it was agreed that there would be a sod cutting ceremony at Gunagh PS play area on 16th March with the HTS and the Chairman in attendance.

Dundarave

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that the Arts Officer would be asked if she could possibly consider an arts project with the young people of Breft in Bushmills for the new facilities at Dundarave.


Salting and Gritting of Footways
The HTS stated that as requested at Council’s meeting of 14th February 2011 attached was all the correspondence received regarding salting and gritting of footways.

Councillor Blaney stated that this issue had been raised again at the last Nilga meeting.  He informed members that there was no legal indemnity for Councils.  He stated that this was a job that Council was not responsible for. 

In response to Councillor Blaney, the Clerk stated that this issue had been checked with Council’s insurance company and it had been stated that Council would be covered if the job was carried out in a certain fashion.

In reply to Councillor Blaney, Councillor McConaghy stated that the Council workers were carrying out these duties in place of what they might be doing in better weather.

The Clerk stated that it was up to each Council to decide upon what action to take.  He informed members that it was possible that Nilga were seeking a longer term solution.

Brown Bin Garden Waste Collection Service
The HTS stated that the first collection of the new brown bin garden waste service would take place on Monday 11th April 2011.  He informed members that this would be a fortnightly collection and information leaflets were currently being distributed to inform householders of the day and week for their brown bin collection.

In reply to Councillor McDonell, the HTS stated that there would be one dedicated lorry for brown waste.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that any unwanted brown bins could be lifted and redistributed.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the skip services for garden waste would also continue in Cushendall and in Bushmills, subject to no contamination, and that the service would be introduced in Cushendun.

Additional Items for Blue Bin
The HTS stated that as from 14th March 2011, glass would be accepted in the blue recycling bin.  He informed members that this was a further development to help Council divert waste from landfill.  He stated that studies by the NWRWMG had shown that approximately 8% of black bin waste contained glass.  The HTS stated that therefore with the introduction of glass into the blue bin this could increase recycling rates by 4 – 6% and at the same time reduce the same amount going to landfill.  

In reply to Councillor Harding the HTS stated that there should be no glass placed in the Black Bin at all, that previous to this bottle banks should have been used.
Pathway at the Cottage Wood Site

In reply to Councillor McMullan, it was agreed that the HTS would look into the clearance of a pathway at the Cottage Wood Site in Cushendall.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Report and Addendum would be adopted.”

11/05:06
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) the Clerk delivered the report.

Branding for Moyle Tourism
The Clerk stated that the Tourism Strategy identified a need for Moyle District Council to position itself as a major tourism destination within the domestic market and beyond.  He informed members that to progress this there was a requirement for a very strong brand to carve an identity for Moyle.  He stated that this brand should link into the existing brands of the Causeway Coastal Route and Discover Northern Ireland as these were already recognisable brands throughout Ireland and beyond.
The Clerk stated that McCadden Design had produced concept artwork for a new brand for Moyle Tourism taking the above into account together with comments from elected members and the private sector during the consultation process. He stated that the new brand would be rolled out on all new promotional material. He informed members that local tourism and community groups would also be encouraged to use the brand on their own printed literature which would help create a strong image for them also.
The Clerk stated that McCadden Design were in attendance at the meeting to present the proposed designs.
Councillor McConaghy welcomed Mr McCullough from McCadden designs to the meeting.

Mr McCullough outlined ideas for the new Moyle District Council branding and different concept ideas and colours were shown to members.  He stated that the proposed logo incorporated the M shape for Moyle as part of the heart inside a causeway stone shape.  He stated that this was paired with the Moyle typeface.  He proposed that this branding logo would be red to tie in with the Causeway idea of lava and also as Moyle was the heart of the Causeway Coast and Glens
After discussion, it was agreed that members would consider the proposed designs and give their decision at the next Council Meeting.

Councillor C McShane requested that a letter would be sent to the CE of NITB and Minister Foster to relay Moyle Council’s disappointment at the Branding of Coleraine Borough Council as North Coast NI, the inclusion of Bushmills, part of Moyle District, in their website information and the possible damage to Moyle Tourism which could be a result of their inaccurate branding.

Councillor P McShane agreed with these comments.

This was agreed.

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McMullan stated that one brand was required to promote the whole area of the Causeway Coast and Glens.  He stated that work should be carried out with the different Council areas such as Larne in order to properly promote the Glens also.

Councillor C McShane stated that the Tourism Officer from Moyle Council had made attempts to reach out to her counterparts as part of the ICE process but she informed members that she still wished something to be done about Coleraine Council’s branding as this was unfair.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report be adopted.”
11/05:07
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the ACE the Clerk delivered this report.

Agency Staff Review
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk confirmed that the number of agency staff varied throughout the year.

Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.

The HTS stated that at the moment additional agency staff were being used within Technical Services to distribute bins.  He informed members that 3 additional members of staff were used over the winter. He stated that the cover of holidays alone meant the need for 3 additional members of staff.

The Clerk confirmed that agency staff were also used within the Recreation Department.

After discussion, it was agreed, with regard to agency staff, the existing contract with Riada Recruitment be extended for a further 6 months ie April – September 2011 with a review to be carried out in September.
Health and Safety Officer

The Clerk stated that the former Technical Services Manager covered the Corporate Health and Safety functions of Council within his roles and responsibilities. He informed members that following the resignation of the TSM, it was now recommended that Council appoint two Part time Officers – one dedicated to Health and Safety, and the other to fulfil the Technical Services Role.  He stated that the Health and Safety demands now placed on Council in terms of legislative and insurance requirements were increasing and Council did not have the dedicated resources currently in post to deal with these requirements.

The Clerk stated that an approach had been made by Limavady Borough Council, who were also in the same position, if Council would consider sharing a resource, as they too had a requirement for a Part time officer.

He informed members that it was therefore proposed that Council agree to share a Health and Safety Officer with Limavady Borough Council, and if these arrangements were not suitable appoint a Part-time Health and Safety Officer for Moyle District Council.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council agree to share a Health and Safety Officer with Limavady Borough Council, and if these arrangements were not suitable, appoint a part-time Health and Safety Officer for Moyle District Council.

Trading Concessions

The Clerk stated that following discussion at the Council meeting on 14 February 2011, a Public Auction for Trading Concessions 2011 was held on Wednesday 9 March 2011, he stated that details of these would be available at the meeting.
After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“To accept the Trading Concessions outlined including an offer of £600 for the Ice Cream Trading Concession at Garron Road Amenity Area, Waterfoot.”

Former Amusement Arcade – Bayview Road, Ballycastle (In Committee)

After discussion, it was agreed that that the meeting continue in committee.

The Clerk stated that Correspondence has been received from McIlroy & Son Estate Agents informing Council that a proposal had been received in relation to the former Amusement Arcade, Ballycastle, to open an indoor children’s educational soft play and activity centre.  
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council accept the commercial proposal put to PJ McIlroy & Son Estate Agents to lease the former amusement arcade at Bayview Road, Ballycastle to open an indoor children’s soft play and activity centre.”

Causeway Coasts and Glens Transition Committee (CCGTC)

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the recommendation of the Transition Committee for the extension of the Transition Project Manager Post on a 3 day per week basis, to be reviewed after one year, subject to approval by the four cluster councils.
The Meeting continued out of committee.

ICE Consultation

The Clerk stated that at the Council meeting on 28 February 2011, the Transition Project Manager presented to Council on the ICE Programme and there was some discussion in terms of a suggested response. He informed members that it was now recommended that Council approve the draft response which had since been circulated.
This was agreed.

Provision for Bad Debt Write-Off

The Clerk stated that as part of the year-end accounts process, a review had been carried out of all debtors and it was proposed to make a provision for the Bad Debts of £4,773.04 in the year-end accounts 2010/11. 
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that Building Control fees and Caravan sites were the main problems but that all other avenues for recovery had been exhausted.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the provisions for bad debt write off for year-end accounts 2010/11. 
Moyle District Council – IFRS Shadow Accounts: Report to Council

The Clerk stated that the Northern Ireland Audit Office had now completed their audit in relation to the above and the associated report was attached.
The Clerk stated that the audit opinion was that the IFRS Shadow Accounts gave a true and fair view of the state of the Council’s affairs for the 2009-10 financial year and the IFRS Shadow Account had been properly prepared in accordance with the code.

The Clerk stated that the Council should implement the recommendations made by NIAO in the report, so that the 2010-11 IFRS Accounts could be produced to the standard necessary to support a “true and fair” opinion.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council implement the recommendations made by NIAO.

Giants Causeway Visitor Centre Insurance Monies

The Clerk stated that as part of the Estimates process in 2010/11, Council agreed to use Capital Finance Reserves to fund Capital projects.  He informed members that the Capital Finance Reserve included the insurance monies received in relation to the fire at the GCVC.  

He stated that Council should now seek Section 59 Approval (or equivalent) to use this money to finance ongoing capital projects.
After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council seek Section 59 Approval (or equivalent) to use the Giants Causeway Visitor Centre Insurance Monies to finance ongoing capital projects.”
Bank Overdraft Facility

The Clerk stated that in recent years Council had not required an overdraft facility and therefore this facility was not renewed a few years ago.  He informed members that now with the large amount of capital projects in progress at present and the expenditure that needed to be completed by 31st March due to funding requirements, it was likely that Council’s cash flows would be stretched and an overdraft facility may be required, as there is often a delay in receiving grant funding after the claim has been made.  The Clerk therefore proposed that an overdraft facility of £500,000 be made available at a rate of 3 month LIBOR plus a margin of 2.25%.  He stated that there would be no arrangement fee for this facility.  He informed members that this was a temporary measure to ensure adequate cash flow until all grant funding was received.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That an overdraft facility of £500,000 be made at a rate of 3 month LIBOR plus a margin of 2.25%.”
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the report for the Corporate Services Department and Addendum be adopted.”

11/05:08
DEFINE COUNCIL’S ROLE IN TWINNING AND THE COSTINGS
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

Councillor McMullan stated that £9,247 had been spent last year on five official trips.  He informed members that he felt that this was far too much and stated that this needed to be cut back.  He stated that on one trip alone six people were sent to Nenagh, five to Ballinasloe and four to the Puck Fair.  He informed members that there should be no more than two members going on any official trip.  He also recommended that trips to places not twinned with Council should be taken out of Members own allowances.

Councillor Graham stated that a lot of the time costs were incurred due to members agreeing to attend and then not turning up and not cancelling the hotel.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe,

“That two members only be permitted to travel on official trips and that any trips to places not twinned with Council should be taken out of member’s own allowance.”

On a recorded vote being taken, Councillors McCambridge, McDonnell, McMullan and Newcombe voted in favour of and Councillors Blaney, Graham, McConaghy and McIlroy voted against the proposal.  Councillors M Black, Harding, Hartin and P McShane abstained.

Councillor McConaghy used his casting vote against the proposal which was lost.

Councillor McMullan left the meeting at this point.

Letter from Mayor of Nenagh regarding the proposed twinning with Gaza

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That a letter be sent to Nenagh Council to express Council’s disappointment at the tone of the letter sent by the Mayor to Moyle Council regarding the proposed twinning with Gaza.”
On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour of and none against the proposal which was carried.

11/05:09
CAR PARKING CHARGES AT CAUSEWAY HOSPITAL


(Requested by Councillor Harding)

Councillor Harding requested that a letter be sent to the Minister to express Council’s disappointment at the decision to implement charges at Causeway Hospital.
This was agreed.

11/05:10
NEELB – TRANSPORT TO BARNISH PRIMARY SCHOOL


Requested by Councillor P McShane)

Councillor P McShane requested that a letter be sent to NEELB to express Council’s disapproval of their decision to no longer collect children from the Churchfield Road and transport them to Barnish PS.
Councillor Newcombe agreed with these comments and condemned the attitude and decision made on this issue.

Councillor McCambridge supported these comments.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Councillor P McShane stated that he would provide further details to the Clerk.

Councillors Harding and McDonnell left the meeting at this point.
11/05:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES

RICS, EPLANI and IFHP, the 17th Annual Planning and Development Conference, Planning Law and Planning Practice.  To be held on 30th March 2011 at Belfast City Hall

There were no nominations for this conference.


Nuclear Free Local Authorities UK & Ireland Secretariat, All Ireland Forum Spring Seminar.  To be held on 1st April 2011 at the Newry & Mourne Council Offices, Newry

After discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That Councillor Newcombe be nominated to attend.”


Newry & Mourne District Council and the All Ireland Nuclear Free Local Authorities Forum in association with the cities of Hiroshima and Nagasaki and the National Council of Japanese Nuclear Free Local Authorities, Hiroshima – Nagasaki Atomic Bombings – 65 Years on.  To be held on 31st March – 8th April 2011 at Sean Hollywood Arts Centre, 1a Bank Parade, Newry.

The Clerk stated that this was an open event and any members were free to attend.
11/05:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no notices of applications for discussion.
11/05:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.


11/05:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Social Security Benefits Workshop

It was agreed that Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend the CAB workshop on the overview of the Social Security Benefits System on 29th March. The information on the course was provided by Councillor McCambridge.
Letter dated 22nd February 2011 from the National Trust regarding Inalienable Land
This letter was noted.

Email Press Release dated 1st March 2011 from Nilga regarding welcoming Derek McCallan, New Chief Executive
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 1st March 2011 from Travelwise NI regarding NI Walk to School Week, 16-20 May 2011
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2nd March 2011 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland regarding Ballintoy Polling Station
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 2nd March from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive regarding the consultation on the draft Corporate and Business Plans for 2011 – 2014
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 3rd March 2011 from the Boundary Commission for Northern Ireland regarding the 6th Review of Parliamentary Constituencies

This letter was noted.

Email dated 4th March 2011 from Nilga regarding the Nilga draft response to the consultation on Local Government Reform Policy Proposals

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 7th March 2011 from the Minister for Employment and Learning regarding Council’s motion calling for the retention of Education Maintenance Allowance in Northern Ireland

This letter was noted.
11/05:15
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Additional Parking in Altananum Park and Kemp Park, Ballycastle
Councillor P McShane requested that the PACE would be asked to add an item to the agenda of the meeting arranged with Roads Service and NIHE regarding additional parking in Altananum and Kemp Park.

This was agreed.

The meeting concluded at 10:20pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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